
MINUTES OF DYFFRYN ARDUDWY AND TALYBONT COMMUNITY COUNCIL HELD AT THE COMMUNITY CENTRE, DYFFRYN ARDUDWY AT 7.30 P.M. ON 01.10.19
10.1  APOLOGIES
Cllr. Emrys Jones (Chairman), John Ellis Williams, Sion Ifor Williams.
10.2  PRESENT
Cllr. Sian Edwards (Vice Chairman),  Edward Williams, John Ceri Evans, Meinir Thomas, Steffan Chambers,  Mike Tregenza. Edward Griffiths, Jonathan Greenfield, Eryl Jones-Williams.

In the absence of the Chairman the Chair was taken by the Vice Chairman
There were two members of the public present.

On behalf of the Council the Chairman welcomed Cllr. Meinir Thomas to her first meeting of the Council and wished her well  for the future.

10.3  CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT
The Chairman did not have any announcements to make

10.4  MINUTES 
The minutes of the meeting held on September 3rd 2019 were found to be correct. 
10.5  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Item 9.9 (G) it was agreed to defer adopting the standing orders until the Council had seen the ones by One Voice Wales.
10.6  DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams declared an interest in the planning application for Pentre Uchaf, Dyffryn Ardudwy and he signed a Personal Declaration of Interest Form and he was not present when the application was discussed. 

10.7  GWYNEDD COUNCIL MATTERS
Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams reported that since the last meeting he had attended the following:- September 3rd Blaenau Ffestiniog hospice meeting. 5th Alltwen Hospital, problems with public transport. 9th Licensing, Caernarfon.8.30-2.00pm.10th  South Snowdonia Access Trawsfynydd, 5-9.30. 12th 8.30,-11am Care Caernarfon.  13th Porthmadog, Older Peoples Council 9.30-2.30. 16th North Wales Economic forum, Dolgellau 1-5. 17th. 10-12. Met with By ways and Footpath Officer, Dyffryn Ardudwy.  1.30-4.30, Merioneth Access Forum, Dolgellau. 18th 9-3. 3rd Sector Caernarfon. 7-9 Ysgol Ardudwy, Harlech. 24th Scrutiny workshop Penrhyn 1.30-5. 

The date has been fixed  25th October adults  9-3 and children from 3.30-5.30 for the flu clinic at the village hall sponsored by the village hall. Information stall for various aspects of care will be in attendance. The children clinic is to be separate as a doctor has to be in attendance. So far some 120 adults have registered. This is important for the elderly in the village as it does away with the need to attend at Barmouth surgery. Booking is essential. Several people have worked hard on this including Angharad, Trish and Carys. Last year was a huge success.

I have been informed that no trains will run between Barmouth and Pwllheli between 26th October and 10th November. This is to carry out two major engineering works, including Bont Briwett. The first week is half term and buses will run on the second week for school children. Pupils attending at Tywyn school will have to make their way to and from Barmouth as the Barmouth to Machynlleth and beyond train will still be running. From  October 7th to the 24th trains will not be stopping at Llandanwg, but bus transport is to be arranged from Harlech to Llandanwg. There will be no trains from Machynlleth to Aberystwyth from 12th to 21st November and this will affect people travelling to Aberystwyth, Alternative buses will be used. All bus passes will expire on 31st December. Most will have to be renewed on line. www.tfw.wales/travelcards or phone 03003034240. Gwynedd contacts 01286679541, Barmouth Library 280258. Gwynedd is arranging paper applications but people will have to contact Gwynedd to make arrangements, some face to face meetings are being arranged. People have to have their current travel passes,
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date of birth, postcode, and national insurance number. Photos for new paper applications. Many have complained that the  web site has crashed and difficulty in getting connected by phone. I would suggest calling Gwynedd call centre as they have the details. I have a separate report on the Hospice meeting. There are problems with public transport to Alltwen hospital. With very few buses going to the hospital many patients have had to walk from Tremadog to the hospital and at times hospital staff have been taking patients in their cars to Porthmadog The situation is being looked into. Many from the Ardudwy area are now taking appointments at Dolgellau hospital as there are better bus links with a local bus link to Dolgellau hospital. At the Licensing meeting it was revealed that taxi and private hire operators were cherry picking their passengers and giving priority to longer more lucrative runs. One taxi operator was suspended for refusing to take a blind persons guide dog, leaving the person stranded. I am pleased that there have been no complaints about our local taxi operator.I am very concerned about future bus routes and two local Gwynedd councillors Annwen Hughes and Gethin Williams are on a panel to try to safeguard rural bus routes. There is an important consultation on “Sustainable Farming” open for comments until 30th October. How to comments is available on the Natural Resources Wales web site. It involves public rights of way, re alignment of paths etc, heritage and flood management. The local access group supports moving rights of way away from farm buildings and should be done at no costs to the local farmer. The Care scrutiny committee appointed a group to investigate wheelchair and their allocations, which I set up. But when the report was being scrutinised I was prevented from contributing because my wife was a wheel chair user and I had to declare an interest and left the meeting as it was the only item on the agenda. The report was very good and highlighted the need for wheelchairs to be  suitable for posture etc. The Older Peoples Council were shown VR Virtual Reality headsets which had 360 vision. It was beneficial to older people with dementia as it helped with remembering many areas around Gwynedd were recorded and made available, but very few ‘local’ sites. The idea was good but how could two officials with two VR’s meet dementias groups from all over North Wales? A representative from the Best NHS was recently appointed to meet with communities and listen to their needs etc. But he could not answer many questions as he was not ‘medically’ trained. He said that a big problem was DNA’s, people who did not attend consultations. The NHS has  started sending out text reminders. Emphasis was put on mental health and people living and working on their own. Dolgellau hospital and the farming unions were already doing that in this area. Gwynedd Council is working hard on the North Wales Economic Ambition Board with Gwynedd Council leader Dyfrig Siencyn of Dolgellau now the chairman. The Board officer Iwan Trefor Jones has now left as the Board officer and adverts are out for a £90,000 per annum replacement. It was stated that the Westminster Government are yet to sign an agreement for £240m investment. If the finances are in place this area could benefit from investment in Llanbedr, mobile phone coverage, IT, better road and transport links and tourism renewable energy, although storage of power is a problem. Trawsfynydd site for small modular reactors. A site meeting has taken place with Liz Haynes about the pot holes on the unclassified bridleway running past the Cadwgan to the Dyffryn Seaside Estate. Some problems were highlighted including paving being placed by the Boys Brigade stopping water going onto their field by creating problems and pot holes on the road. The officer is in consultation with Welsh Water with 35 ton lorries causing problems. I have not yet had a report from her on discussions etc. The Meirionnydd Access forum has again expressed concern as to who is dealing with disability problems at Gwynedd council. The council has done away with the designated disability officer and included the work with another officers duties, but that officer has been off for long periods. Delwyn Evans, Dolgellau was re elected chairman/secretary and I was re-elected vice chairman/treasurer. The group is in good finances position and there is no need to ask community councils for donations for the time being. Gwynedd is allowing free use of meetings rooms at Dolgellau leisure centre. More and more emphasis is being put on Mantell Gwynedd and for volunteers to help provide services. But less and less people are coming forward to volunteer. Mantell Gwynedd is doing excellent work but their grants are reducing. Our clerk Cllr Annwen Hughes has been re-elected chairman of Ysgol Ardudwy. Gwynedd council is looking into reducing scrutiny committees to one with more investigation panels. Councillors will have three alternatives, remain at 3, reduce to 2 or 1 committees. But who and how many will make up the committees are still to be discussed. Gwynedd are reducing free swimming for adults as a result of cuts in grants. Details Information regarding the timing of all swimming sessions is available on the Byw’n Iach website www.bywniach.cymru  and within the relevant centres. If members of the pubic have any further queries regarding the changes to the Free Swimming scheme , please contact Byw’n Iach Swimming Development Officer, Dyfed Davies dyfedglyndavies@bywniach.cymru / 01286 679471. Welsh Government grants have been 
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allocated to Llanbedr airfield.Gwynedd Council has welcomed the announcement at today’s (24/9/19) session of the UK Space Conference in Newport that Snowdonia Aerospace Centre, Llanbedr is to receive support from UK Space Agency’s Horizontal Spaceport Development Fund. The funding will enable a group of space services companies, working as a consortium, to research their multi-million pound spaceport vision for the site and build a supporting business case. The proposed facilities would include world class training facilities for astronauts and the aero-medical sector, satellite development and launch, and a visitor centre and planetarium together with supporting hotel. It was also announced at the conference that the site would receive funding towards a specific project to investigate using satellite-enabled drones to deliver healthcare in rural communities. The project, in association with the Welsh Ambulance Service, will look at the emergency delivery of defibrillators using drones. I have arranged for officers from the environmental department to visit Dyffryn Ardudwy to again discuss the work the Cambrian Beach group is doing. I am available on 01341 242758 or 07340035378 or e.joneswilliams@btinternet.com
10.8  PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Erection of bin storage compound – Land at Pentre Uchaf, Dyffryn Ardudwy (NP5/58/556A)
Support this application.

Alterations and extension to existing balcony, insertion of new rooflight and flat roof dormer on rea elevation – 13 Bro Enddwyn, Dyffryn Ardudwy (NP5/58/614)
Support this application.

Enlargement of existing balcony across front and side elevations and new entrance porch – Coastal View, Bro Enddwyn, Dyffryn Ardudwy (NP5/58/114A)

Support this application.

Planning Applications with decisions received on them 
None come to hand since last meeting
10.9  MATTERS ARISING

A     Budget Plan 
It was reported that the Council had spent £26,044.03 since the start of the new financial year and this was  £1,366.47 less expenditure than what  was earmarked in the budget for the year and this was mainly because no cost had been with the cemetery (£1,748 earmarked), and no cost has been with the public seats (£500 earmarked). 
B   Dyffryn Ardudwy and Talybont Improvements Group
of Cllr. Steffan Chambers  reported that there was nothing to report with regard to the above as no meeting of the committee had been held, but he was hoping that one would be held shortly. It was reported further that the Youth Club was now full with 40 children attending and Cllr. Meinir Thomas was thanked for her hard work with this. Also it was made known that the football club had asked if it would be possible to carry on cutting the grass of the football field and it was agreed for this to be done.
C   Village Hall
It was reported that a meeting of the above committee had been held during last month but it was not possible to receive a report because of the absence of the Chairman. The Clerk reported that she had received an invoice for work that had been carried out in the village hall cafe and also some in the hall itself. It was agreed to leave this matter until a meeting had been held between the officials of the hall committee together with the Chairman and Clerk/Responsible Finance Officer of this Council.

D   Develop Car Park
The Clerk reported that no further details had been received with regard to the above development since been made aware that it was going to Apeal and that she had contacted Mr. Geraint Lewis but not had received a reply from him. Cllr. Edward Williams agreed to contact him.
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E   Inspection of bus shelters, cemeteries and play parks
Cllr. Sian Edwards reported that she had carried out the above inspection on behalf of the Council she reported as follows – the bus shelter in Talybont was alright and that the flowers looked lovely. The bus shelter in the village was alright and had been painted and  also the one by Glan Rhos was tidy, Penybont garden was very tidy but a plaque was loose and Cllr. Edward Griffiths agreed to look into this matter, Parc Morlo was very tidy but the rubbish bin needed emptying and Cllr. Edward Griffiths stated that he and the Chairman would deal with this. The old play park was fine, but there was plants there that needed attention and Cllr. Edward Griffiths agreed to do this work as he had already tided this plant, the play park in Pentre Uchaf was fine but there was traces of badgers being there and also the gate post had still not been repaired and the Clerk agreed to contact the Chairman with regard to this. The public cemetery was fine but badgers had been there and it was agreed to contact J. B. Pest Control to see what would be best thing to do. Llanddwywe and Llanenddwyn cemeteries were tidy. It was agreed that the official inspections would end now until the spring.
F   Meeting to set up a hospice in Blaenau Ffestiniog 
The following report was received from Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams regarding the above meeting - I attended at Blaenau Ffestiniog council chamber on 3rd September when the Blaenau Ffestiniog town council wanted to know if local community councils could put an annual precept to raise money for a hospice in Blaenau Ffestiniog. There were four Gwynedd councillors in attendance along with several local community councils.

It was explained that the Bestsi NHS was willing to give a building free of charge to the Blaenau Town council for local use. It was suggested that the building could be used as a hospice for the area. Representatives from the St Davids Hospice in Llandudno were present. It was explained that it would cost £400,000 per annum for staffing costs alone. There were three hospices in North Wales, at Wrexham, St Asaph and Llandudno and that the Llandudno hospice were looking at providing a hospice in Holyhead attached to the community hospital. St Davids hospice were involved with the Holyhead project. This area of Gwynedd had a need for a hospice as travelling to Wrexham, St Asaph and Llandudno was very far for family members to travel. Suggestions were made that beds could be used at the Bryn Blodau residential care home in Llan Ffestiniog or unused wards at Alltwen Hospital could be adapted, dependant on agreements etc. Many felt that the £400,000 for staff wages would be difficult to raise annually from precepts on local councils. It was stated that 84% of funding for hospices was raised through voluntary donations and that the NHS and Welsh Government donated the remaining 16%.I explained that community councils in Ardudwy contributed large sums to the day to day running of the Harlech swimming pool and an additional precept for a hospice would be a burden and explained that the issue had not been discussed at the Dyffryn Ardudwy community council. I said that as the Gwynedd area did not have a hospice, then it should be a political matter for assembly members to take forward as it was another service that Gwynedd was being deprived of. It was that using existing NHS building would reduce the costs. The representatives of the St Davids Hospice said that a new hospice would have to be a ‘joint effort’ and suggested to wait to see how the Holyhead proposed 4 bed hospice was progressing. I explained that end of life care was the duty of the NHS and that the NHS was pushing for palliative care at home with support from district nurses and carers. Those without family members were cared for at community hospitals or have to travel long distances to hospices. The meeting felt that there was a need for a hospice in this area, but accepted that the running costs would be prohibitive. I explained that I could not vote either was or commit the Dyffryn Ardudwy community council to anything until the issue was discussed formally.

It was agreed that this Council would support the scheme in principle but they thought the matter was for the Member of Parliment and Assembly Member to go ahead and create a hospice. It was also agreed that creating a hospice in Blaenau Ffestiniog would not be beneficial to this area and it would be better to use the empty was that exists in Alltwen Hospital to create one. This would, as well, mean that the hospice would be more central for Dwyfor and Meirionnydd.
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G   Board Meeting Harlech & Ardudwy Leisure
Cllr. Edward Griffiths reported that a meeting of the above had been held on the 19th of last month but he was unable to attend at the last minute and had sent his apologies. It was agreed to ask the Directors what their plans were with regard to free swim for the over 60 years of age now that the grant had been withdrawn. 
10.10  CORRESPONDANCE
A   Mr. Nigel Bennett 

Received an e-mail from the above asking for the contact details of the Internal Auditor and a copy of the terms of reference for the last internal audit and also enclosing details regarding the Clerk’s costs. The Clerk reported further that she had forwarded this e-mail to the Internal Auditor and that she had stated that she was happy for her contact details to be sent to Mr. Bennett.

B   Mr. Nigel Bennett 

Received an e-mail from the above stating that himself, along with a significant portion of residents was unaware of this vacancy and asking for this matter to be put as an agenda item for the council to establish a documented procedure to include a post on the website. Also stating that at present the practice falls foul of the code of Conduct and  excludes those with mobility or health issues who do not pass the posters. The Clerk reported that she had forwarded this e-mail to the Electoral Officer and that she had received the following reply stating while it is good practice to place a Notice on the website it is not compulsory as long as it has been placed in a public place for a 
statutory time. Also stating that the Council’s Standing Orders seem to be following the correct procedure for co-opting a new member.
C   Mr. Nigel Bennett 

Received an e-mail from the above asking why the Council has not published Register of Interests for Community Councillors and why there is no sign of plans to establish one and publish it online. Also stating as these are not published on the website for the Clerk to provide a copy for all Councillors a and also wanted to know if there was a reason why they are not published online, as he believes that this is required. The Clerk reported, although these are suppose to be published on the website, the Internal Auditor had stated that the following statement should be put on the Council’s website, “Councillors have a Register of Interests but because of the size of the document that was needed to be published on the Council’s website, these are being kept by the Clerk and available for inspection by making an appointment.”  The Clerk reported further that she had bought these Registers with her and it was agreed that everyone present would go through their Register so as to see if there was any changes to make and also re-sign their Register.


D    Mr. Nigel Bennett 

Received an e-mail from the above stating that the Wales Audit Office had  issued a report on the serious shortcomings at many Community Councils in January this year under the link below -
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://www.audit.wales/system/files/publications/internal-audit-arrangements-at-town-and-community-councils-in-wales.pdf&sa=U&ved=2ahUKEwjpr7_Cq77kAhWiqHEKHSUmD2UQFnoECAoQAg&usg=AOvVaw3AcgXskm-_ITN0J4zh1QOS
and that he cannot find any reference to this being discussed by the Council or any review or action being minuted. 
The Clerk reported that she had looked at this document when it was published and no mention was being made of this Council, and therefore, with the permission of the Chairman had not brought the matter in front of the Council as it was not relevant.
E    Mr. Nigel Bennett 

Received an e-mail from the above asking why that items he had asked to be put on the agend had not been included. The Clerk reported that she had received a legal opinion with regard to this and had been informed it is only the Council’s Chairman or Councillors that can ask for a matter to be put on the agenda and no members of the public can.
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10.11  TREASURER’S REPORT
The Treasurer reported that there was £17,785.75 in the current account, £4,562.95 in the reserve account and £100.00 in the Chairman’s account.
Invoices needed to be paid since last meeting

Mrs Annwen Hughes     -   £147.00 (wages) + £145.02 costs = £292.02 
Customs & Excise           -   £110.20 -  tax on Clerk’s wages

Mr. Gary Martayn           -  £350.00 -  cut grass in both play parks, football field and around benches
Mr. Gareth J. Williams   -     £68.00 -  cut grass in Morlo Park, Penybont Garden and around Talybont toilets  

Evergreen                        -   £330.00 -   cut grass in public cemetery and Llanenddwyn & Llanddwywe cemeteries

Village Hall Committee  -     £15.00 – hire of room for Youth Club 19.8.19

Mr. R. A. Parry              -      £175.00 -  paint village wooden bus shelter

Monies received since last meeting
None come to hand since last meeting.
Applications for financial contributions

Village Hall – it was agreed to defer this application until a meeting has been held with the Officials of the committee
Teulu Ardudwy -  £200.00

Wales Air Ambulance  -  £500.00

Eisteddfod Ardudwy   -  £250.00
Welsh National Sheep Dog Trials 2020  -  £50.00
Harlech & Ardudwy Leisure -  £5,182.75 – half the precept proposal
Invoices paid since the last meeting

Catrin Soraya Williams – £164.10 - translation services
10.12  ANY OTHER MATTER 
It was decided that the Remembrance Service which is being held on the 10th November should be sorted and it was agreed, in his absence, that the Chairman would arrange the service with the assistance of the Vice Chairman. There was a need to purchase 2 wreaths (one for the Council and one for the Youth Club), contact the Vicar, Mr. Trefor Roberts, and Mr. Roy Gamblin. It was also agreed to ask the ATC to attend and also ask Mr. Dave Evans for a P.A system. The Clerk agreed to ask a member of the Harlech Silver Band to attend to play the cornet.
Concern was voiced about the danger that persists outside the school during the morning and afternoon with cars parked on both sides of the road. Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams agreed to go and see Mrs Ann Jones, Head and it was also agreed to invite her to the next meeting of the Council for 7.00 p.m.
SIGNED...............................................................CHAIRMAN
DATE...................................................................
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